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FROM THE GRAPEVINE  
10 YEARS AGO…
From September 2013, Parish Councillors 
met with the Bucks County Council  local area 
technician to discuss the poor state of village 
roads…Eileen and Jim Bishop of High Street 
South celebrated their Platinum Wedding 
Anniversary…the Youth Club was about to recommence for the 
autumn…efforts were being made to trace the detail of a 1930 
vintage Ford lorry originally owned by local builder George 
Clarke…Mrs Ann-Marie Davies from Stoke Mandeville was 
newly appointed Parish Clerk…Stewkley Scouts’ summer camp 
took them to visit Brownsea Island in Poole Harbour, site of the 
first camp of the Boy Scout movement in 1907…and John Flewin 
reminisced on his youthful early years in journalism, reliving his 
experience as junior reporter with the LBO at the site of the 
1963 Great Train Robbery at Ledburn Junction.
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Parish	
  Councillors	
  take	
  the	
  initiative	
  Please Mend  Our Roads 
	
  

Stories	
   of	
   traffic	
   speeding	
   along	
   our	
   village	
  
roads	
  are	
  nothing	
  new,	
  but	
   it	
  seems	
  now	
  there	
  
is	
   just	
   as	
  much	
   anxiety	
   about	
   the	
   condition	
   of	
  
the	
   roads	
   exacerbating	
   the	
   noise	
   made	
   as	
  
lorries,	
   trailers	
   and	
   farm	
   vehicles	
   trundle	
  
through.	
   The	
   volume	
   of	
   noise	
   caused,	
  
particularly	
  by	
  loose	
  loads,	
  is	
  said	
  to	
  soar	
  in	
  the	
  
wake	
   of	
   the	
   bumps,	
   potholes	
   and	
   failed	
   road	
  
surfaces.	
  	
  
Members	
   of	
   the	
   Parish	
   Council’s	
   Traffic	
   Sub-­‐
committee,	
   its	
   new	
   Chairman	
   Councillor	
   Keith	
  
Higgins	
   and	
   Cllr	
   Rachael	
   Webb,	
   recently	
   met	
  
with	
   Paul	
   Foot,	
   Bucks	
   County	
   Council’s	
   Local	
  
Area	
   Technician,	
   to	
   discuss	
   the	
   poor	
   state	
   of	
  
roads	
  throughout	
  the	
  village.	
  Complaints	
   had	
   been	
   received	
   not	
   just	
   from	
  
drivers,	
  but	
  from	
  an	
  increasing	
  number	
  of	
  cyclists,	
  
and	
  from	
  residents	
  who	
  say	
  the	
  noise	
  nuisance	
  is	
  
much	
  worse	
  when	
  the	
  roads	
  are	
  bumpier.	
  
As	
   they	
   walked	
   through	
   the	
   village,	
   Mr	
   Foot	
  
explained	
   that	
   potholes	
   of	
   a	
   certain	
   size	
   can	
   be	
  
repaired	
  immediately	
  within	
  his	
  budget	
  and	
  by	
  his	
  
workforce,	
   but	
   other	
   repairs,	
   such	
   as	
   extensive	
  
resurfacing,	
  are	
  referred	
  to	
  contractors	
  and	
  more	
  
specialist	
   equipment,	
   which	
   takes	
   longer	
   to	
  
organise	
   and	
   is	
   more	
   expensive.	
   He	
   assured	
   the	
  
Council	
   that	
   substantial	
   repair	
   works	
   to	
   High	
  
Street	
   North	
   from	
   the	
   War	
   Memorial	
   to	
   beyond	
  
the	
   old	
   library	
   building	
   had	
   been	
   logged	
   and	
  
would	
   be	
   added	
   to	
   the	
   contractor’s	
   work	
  
programme.	
   It	
   was	
   pointed	
   out	
   that	
   the	
   road	
  
around	
  the	
  corner	
  into	
  High	
  Street	
  South	
  was	
  in	
  a	
  
similar	
   state	
   of	
   disrepair,	
   and	
   Mr	
   Foot	
   said	
   he	
  
would	
   see	
   if	
   he	
   could	
   include	
   this	
   stretch	
   at	
   the	
  
same	
  time,	
  given	
  that	
  the	
  same	
  equipment	
  would	
  
probably	
  be	
  required.	
  	
  Similarly,	
  the	
  same	
  equipment	
  would	
  be	
  required	
  
for	
   the	
   top	
   stretch	
   of	
   Dunton	
   Road,	
   although	
  
whether	
   this	
   could	
   also	
   be	
   included	
   at	
   the	
   same	
  
time,	
   Mr	
   Foot	
   could	
   not	
   confirm.	
   However,	
   the	
  
very	
  poor	
  surface	
  at	
  the	
  junction	
  with	
  High	
  Street	
  
South,	
  could	
  probably	
  be	
  attended	
  to	
  by	
  Mr	
  Foot’s	
  
team.	
  
	
  

	
  More	
  on	
  this	
  story,	
  page	
  8.	
  Stop	
  Press:	
  page	
  20	
  

A	
  couple	
  who	
  moved	
  to	
  their	
  retirement	
  
bungalow	
  in	
  Stewkley	
  13	
  years	
  ago	
  have	
  
just	
   celebrated	
   their	
   Platinum	
   Wedding	
  
Anniversary	
   –	
   70	
   years	
  wed.	
   Eileen	
   and	
  
Jim	
   Bishop	
   celebrated	
   the	
   occasion	
   at	
  
their	
  home	
  in	
  High	
  Street	
  South.	
  Eileen,	
   now	
   92,	
   and	
   Jim,	
   93,	
   were	
  
Londoners	
  and	
  married	
  at	
  Colliers	
  Wood	
  
in	
   1943.	
   Jim	
   was	
   a	
   butcher	
   and	
   they	
  
moved	
   out	
   to	
   Buckinghamshire	
   with	
  
their	
  son	
  and	
  daughter	
  in	
  1960	
  and	
  later	
  
he	
   joined	
   Ivinghoe	
   Meat	
   Company.	
   In	
  

	
  A	
  DIAMOND	
  WEDDING	
  CELEBRATES	
  60	
  YEARS	
  OF	
  MARRIED	
  LIFE,	
  

	
  BUT	
  WHAT’S	
  A	
  PLATINUM	
  ANNIVERSARY	
  ALL	
  ABOUT	
  ?	
  

	
  

 

 
	
  

1980	
   they	
   took	
   over	
   the	
   family	
  
smallholding	
  at	
   Ivinghoe	
  Aston,	
  moving	
  
to	
  Stewkley	
  in	
  2000.	
  Eileen	
   worked	
   for	
   many	
   years	
   for	
  
Brown	
   and	
   Merry	
  in	
   Aylesbury	
  
and	
  helped	
   in	
   the	
   organisation	
   of	
   the	
  
Bucks	
   County	
   Show.	
   She	
   later	
   held	
   an	
  
administrative	
   post	
   in	
   the	
   office	
   of	
   the	
  
High	
  Sheriff.	
  These	
   days	
   their	
   two	
   children,	
   four	
  
grandchildren	
   and	
   seven	
   great	
  
grandchildren	
  all	
  live	
  within	
  easy	
  reach.	
  

INSIDE YOUR 20-PAGE GRAPEVINE  What the Best Kept Village Judges Thought About Stewkley Scout’s Summer Activities A New Parish Clerk Appointed Airport Spinney Latest Village Bus Timetable 

FROM THE GRAPEVINE  
20 YEARS AGO…
From September 2003, a group of locals 
was forming an organisation to operate a 
Stewkley village website…detail from the 
2001 Census revealed Stewkley Ward to 
be ethnically 98.7% white, 94.6% in good 
health(!), technically better educated with a degree or 
better (29.4%), and twice the England & Wales average 
with (57.9%) two or more vehicles per household…the 
PC received notification from the Church of England of 
its intention to seek permission from the Home Office to 
close St Michael’s churchyard to new burials…St Michael’s 
John Hibbard was to be ordained Deacon at Christ Church 
Cathedral in Oxford…and Tom Beasley performed a hat-
trick in helping Stewkley 1st XI defeat old rivals Drayton 
Parslow by six wickets.

 

THE NEXT GRAPEVINE 
  Deadline for the next issue:  Tues 16th Sept To advertise, call 240069 Editorial content to Harveys, Fountains or  The Library  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 September 2003  

COME & JOIN THE “WORLD’S BIGGEST COFFEE MORNING” At STEWKLEY METHODIST SUNDAY SCHOOL on FRIDAY SEPT 26th  09.30 – 12noon  Stalls, Bring & Buy, Cakes and Gifts  …and help people living with cancer 

STEWKLEY VILLAGE HALL  HARVEST SUPPER  On SATURDAY SEPT 27th 7pm arrive, 7.30pm supper 9pm entertainment bring own drinks 
 Tickets £9 from Jill  Scott (240639), Clarice 

Wheeler (240374), John Cornish (240333) and Sheila Fellowes (240596) 

◆ Football sees the start of the new season as 
cricketers make the best of the fine autumn. Results Page 11  

◆Stewkley deacon John Hibbard is due to be ordained at Oxford at the end of September. Details Page 5.  

◆More details emerge of the 2001 census. See Page 2  
◆A Stewkley girl who emigrated in 1946 to marry an Australian airman at the end of WW2 is back in the village for the first time this month. See Page 2  

 

 
 

 
 
 

IN THE 
SEPTEMBER GRAPEVINE  

They say August is the “silly season” for news, but as well as 

quite a lot happening nationally during the month, our village 

was pretty busy too as the pages of the Grapevine report. 

The Parish Council says it has an opportunity to purchase land 

in the village for youth activities. There have been complaints 

over a number of years about various over zestful youth actions 

on land which has not been earmarked for certain kinds of 

activities – BMX biking being the main one. Whether the land is 

used for biking, or some other purpose, it looks as if it could be 

a valuable community asset. The council is calling a meeting on September 22nd at the 

Village Hall of everyone interested – youths, and their parents, 

plus anyone else who might like to help or get involved in some 

other way. More about this in the Parish Council report on Page 

3. There is an advertisement for the meeting on Page 7. 

The Parish Council has also been notified that the Church of 

England authorities are seeking to close the original 

Churchyard to further burials, leading eventually to 
responsibility for the upkeep of the closed area being 

transferred from the church to a local body. 
Following Stewkley’s accomplishment in gaining the best 

Runners’ Up position in the county’s Best Kept Village 

Competition,  the cup awarded to mark the achievement, the 

Dashwood Trophy, will be presented to the village on 

September 20th. Details Page 3. Once again the Grapevine team apologise that the September 

edition is later than usual – but it is becoming a regular event, 

with the volunteer members of the production team seeming to 

favour August for their holidays! 

STEWKLEY ON THE 
WEB? 
A group of locals is getting together to form the nucleus of an organization to operate a Stewkley 

village web site. As a first move, they are asking those villagers who are 
interested – in contributing material, or helping, or just have a view about the idea, to fill in a 

questionnaire. The form is pinned to the back of the Grapevine. Or go onto the Internet and complete the form at 
the web address on the form. 

Nothing “Silly” about  August in Stewkley 

© Images used in Grapevine are produced with the permission of the  persons supplying them, are  copyrighted to them and may not be reproduced. We are not able to supply copies.

DOWN MEMORY LANE
Rowdy Goings-on in Stewkley 120 years Ago
A recent adventure through the archives of local newspapers turned up a 
report dated Saturday 6 May 1899 in the Buckinghamshire Advertiser and 
North Bucks Free Press of rowdy behaviour in the village.
Thomas Dickens and George Alder, both Stewkley labourers, were 
summoned by William Elmer, beer-house keeper, for being disorderly 
and refusing to quit his licensed premises when requested to do so on 
17 April.
As complainant he stated that he kept the Plough Inn beer-house in High 
Street North, Stewkley. On the night of 17 April, the defendants came to 
the inn and wanted to ‘fall out’ with the complainant’s father. They kicked 
up a disturbance, threatened the family, and Dickens knocked over a 
quart of beer, threatening to break the clock or the lamp. They refused to 
leave, and challenged other young men who were enjoying the Plough’s 
hospitality, to a fight. They refused to leave even at ten o’clock and 
remained until 10.15. They claimed not to be drunk, but had been at 
work all day, and were dissatisfied with their treatment. Miss Elmer, sister 
of the complainant, corroborated.
The Magistrates’ Bench imposed a fine of 10s. and 8s.6d. each costs, or 
seven days imprisonment. 
Thomas Dickens was further charged with assaulting Mr Elmer on 
18 April. The complainant claimed that on the evening following the 
earlier offence, he was returning from Leighton Buzzard and pulled up 

at The Swan Inn when Dickens came running out like a 
madman. He demanded of the witness (Elmer), “What 
do I owe you?” Witness replied, “Eighteen pence”, and 
the defendant retorted, “I shan’t pay you!” and struck 
the witness.
A young man came out of the Swan and stopped him 
striking the witness further. The defendant attempted to 
climb onto the shafts to pull the witness out of the trap, 
and the witness hit him with his whip as hard as he could. 
The defendant picked up some stones and threatened 
to kill the witness, and later on came to the Plough Inn 
and again made a great disturbance, knocking another 
man about, slapping Miss Elmer’s face and breaking a 
window and a flowerpot. The defendant claimed not to 
be drunk but excited.
The Chairman of the Bench remarked that the 
complainant got the best of it, having knocked the 
defendant down. The fine was set at 10s. and 7s.6d. 
costs or seven days in jail.
George Alder, labourer of Stewkley, was further charged 
with using obscene language on 18 April. He did not 
appear before the Bench and Police Constable Cooper 
proved the case, defendant being fined 2s.6d.and 
7s.6d. costs or seven days imprisonment.

What a carry-on!

The Plough Inn and Bowls Farm, HSN

The Plough Inn, Stewkley, with some of its regulars. The publican, William Elder (the complainant in 
the article), is shown centre with two of his children in the pony and trap.


